

Quantum Technology Challenge: What Role for the Government?

By Paula Ganga Stanford University

INTRODUCTION

Quantum technology has the potential to reshape the economic and social landscape of the world. The U.S. has already invested significant resources in developing quantum information science (QIS), but more needs to be done as government operations could bear the brunt of the disruptions and possible attacks.

As the U.S. invests the resources to develop this technology and maintain a strategic lead over other countries, cybersecurity—as one of the earliest sectors impacted—will be at the forefront of future developments. Yet the government should not overlook the environmental and sustainability issues that quantum technology entails or the training of a skilled workforce that can proficiently use these technological advances.

This chapter first discusses what quantum technology is and how it could change government functioning. Next, the chapter examines the impact on cybersecurity and cryptography, as well as how quantum might impact environmental sustainability and labor. The last sections of the chapter focus on effective policymaking to make the best use of this emerging technology.

What is Quantum Computing?

Quantum computing makes use of quantum phenomena such as superposition and entanglement to perform faster computations.¹ Quantum physics differs from classical physics in a variety of ways. At the most basic level, understanding quantum starts by distinguishing between the basic unit of analysis in each of these two conceptions of the world.

In classical physics—and the computers based on it—information is stored in binary bits that can take the values of zero or one. In quantum physics, quantum bits (or qubits) can represent both zero and one (or a combination of the two) at the same time. This phenomenon of superposition allows quantum computers to find faster solutions to mathematical problems that currently take classical computers significantly more time and computing capacity.²

Comparing complex computational tasks to finding the way out of a maze, a classical computer tries to solve the maze by following every path in sequence until reaching the exit, but superposition allows a quantum computer to try all the paths at once.³ This drastically reduces the time to find a solution. Increasing the number of qubits results in a dramatic increase in the calculation processing speed.⁴ Additionally, various quantum algorithms offer substantial speedups relative to classical algorithms. For

example, Gover's and Shor's algorithms each promise a polynomial and an exponential speedup⁵ respectively over a classical computer.⁶

The real-world applications of this computational breakthrough can be revolutionizing. In a May 2022 White House National Memorandum, the Biden administration acknowledged the importance of quantum computing for fields as diverse as materials science, pharmaceuticals, finance, and energy.⁷ However, that same memorandum sounded the alarm bells for the risks posed by vulnerabilities in existing systems once quantum technology was fully developed. Despite its still mostly theoretical nature, breakthroughs in quantum technology have happened at an accelerated pace in recent years, dramatically hastening the timeline to a fully functioning quantum computer being only 5 to 10 years away.⁸

Preparing for the Future

In the same memorandum, the Biden administration stated that "while the full range of applications of quantum computers is still unknown, it is nevertheless clear that America's continued technological and scientific leadership will depend, at least in part, on the nation's ability to maintain a competitive advantage in quantum computing and QIS."⁹ To this end, the U.S. government has already started to invest substantial efforts and resources in quantum information technology.

By the numbers

In fiscal year (FY) 2022, the U.S. budget for research and development in quantum computing reached about \$900 million, which is double the amount spent in 2019. For example, in the case of the U.S. Department of Defense (DOD), budget requests focusing on quantum-related programs increased by 37 percent between FY2020 and FY2022.¹⁰ According to a report by the National Science and Technology Council Subcommittee on Quantum Information Science, much of this increase in spending was done for activities related to the National Quantum Initiative (NQI) Act, signed into law in 2018.¹¹

In FY2023, the U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) received a total of \$245 million, including \$125 million for five of the DOE-led National QIS Research Centers.¹² The National Institutes of Health's Office of Data Science received \$85 million, in order to implement a new pilot program with the DOE to study the role of quantum computing in biomedical sciences.¹³ The National Science Foundation (NSF) received \$235 million to continue QIS R&D, including \$50 million for research at NQIS Research Centers. The National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST) funding for QIS reached \$54 million.¹⁴ DOD saw several program increases such as \$30 million for USAF

Ion Trap Quantum Computing, \$10 million for USAF Quantum Network Testbed, \$5 million for USAF Secure Quantum Computing Facility, \$30 million for university-based quantum materials applied research, \$10 million for Army quantum technologies for armament systems, and \$1.4 million for quantum computing technologies.¹⁵

Agility versus redundancy

The recent growth in QIS R&D is driven in part by NQI activities. Among these activities is the establishment of institutions such as quantum consortia by NIST, Quantum Leap Challenge Institutes through NSF, and National Quantum Information Science Research Centers by the DOE.¹⁶

This flurry of research centers, consortia, and institutes across multiple agencies could be confusing. While this activity is meant to create sufficient opportunities for work on quantum technologies to be developed as widely as possible, it may also create redundancies and function overlap. Congress, in acts mentioning quantum, recognizes the need for urgency in quantum development, but the extent to which government reaches the desired levels of agility and flexibility in developing this technology will depend on how efficiently and effectively these funds reach their target. Moreover, combining government action with initiatives from private actors could create a multiplier effect, but it could also have public and private actors work at cross purposes.

Cybersecurity and the Cryptography Competition

The May 2022 White House Memorandum stressed that quantum computing and QIS can create critical challenges in data protection: "A quantum computer of sufficient size and sophistication—also known as a cryptanalytically relevant quantum computer (CRQC)—will be capable of breaking much of the public-key cryptography used on digital systems across the U.S. and around the world. When it becomes available, a CRQC could jeopardize civilian and military communications, undermine supervisory and control systems for critical infrastructure, and defeat security protocols for most internet-based financial transactions."¹⁷ The computing power of this new technology in the hands of malicious actors could cripple the functioning of the government and the economy. Critical data and infrastructure in the U.S. have been targeted by hackers for years.¹⁸ Access to quantum computing could exacerbate this trend if the government cannot quantum-proof its encryption algorithms.¹⁹

Competition on multiple levels

At this point, even today's most advanced classical computers and cryptanalysis techniques cannot easily break current types of encryption. However, a fully functioning quantum computer could break an asymmetric key algorithm in a matter of minutes.²⁰ Successful attacks against these algorithms could compromise the financial system, critical infrastructure, and military installations.²¹

The dangers of quantum decryption are not only coming from individuals or hacker collectives but also other governments. Much has been written about China having possibly outpaced the U.S. in various applications such as guantum networks and guantum processors.²² Additionally, the National Counterintelligence and Security Center identifies quantum computing-along with AI, bioeconomy, autonomous systems, and semiconductors-as one of the strategic technology sectors where the U.S. faces growing challenges from China and an increasingly long list of countries.²³ Although these five technologies have been singled out as particularly challenging by the U.S. government, experts argue that combining them could be even more dangerous. For example, Quantum Artificial Intelligence—a combination of quantum technology and AI-could compound the disruptive capacity of both technologies.²⁴ Any information assumed secure today could be captured and stored to be deciphered later once sufficiently powerful quantum computers are created. Hackers or hostile governments could seize currently encrypted personal or financial data and decipher it retroactively.²⁵

Sustainable Quantum

The importance of QIS to fight climate change is one of the most significant advantages experts and government officials mention when justifying continued investment in this technology. The increased computational power of quantum computing can help with tasks as complex as developing new sustainable materials or new sources of renewable energy by:

- Running simulations to test the energy production and efficiency of new materials
- Creating more efficient batteries and cheaper quantum-enabled solar panels
- Improving agriculture and CO2 emissions by streamlining the production of ammonia for agricultural use
- Ramping up carbon capture and carbon sequestration activity
- Improving delivery routes and transportation inefficiencies
- Finding favorable locations for wind and solar farms so they can harvest the greatest amount of natural energy²⁶

These possible benefits compound the already higher computational efficiency predicted for quantum computers compared to classical computers.

According to studies conducted by NASA, Google, and the Oak Ridge National Laboratory, a quantum computer might only require 0.002 percent of the energy consumed by a classical supercomputer to perform the same task with a peak power rating of 25kW.²⁷ Compared with current supercomputers which sometimes need as much electricity as a small town, a functioning quantum computer can solve problems in a few hours with much less energy.

Challenges to sustainable physical quantum hardware: cooling and noise

Currently, the biggest energy consumption of quantum computers comes from the need to keep chips extremely cold in order to perform. The slightest temperature fluctuation can mean that atoms and molecules move around too much, potentially causing a qubit to inadvertently change its quantum state. To this end, temperatures in some parts of the quantum circuit can be 250 times colder than deep space.²⁸ In addressing this problem, IBM built a super-fridge named Goldeneye to house its largest quantum computers and conduct future experiments. Goldeneye, despite its large size, requires less space than other large-scale dilution refrigerators to house the same amount of hardware.²⁹ While efficiency gains are important in developing these larger cooling facilities, the cost of building and operating them is still extremely high considering the future expansion of this technology.

Temperature fluctuations are not the only environmental conditions that can impact quantum computers' functioning. Environmental "noise" can destroy the fragile quantum state of qubits and lead to dephasing. For the longest time, researchers had developed statistics-based models to estimate the impact of unwanted "Gaussian noise" surrounding qubits,³⁰ but new methods have been developed to deal with non-Gaussian noise and protect qubits from specific noise types.³¹

Many of these solutions have focused on modeling noise³² such as the "bosonic dephasing channel" model.³³ Both noise and temperature issues show the difficulty in building physical quantum hardware that performs well enough to produce the expected results. Investment in these machines is substantial and much work needs to be done in order to deal with the temperature and noise requirements for a highly sensitive, highly performing quantum computer. In the context of these and other factors that lead to decoherence of the quantum state, a sustainable quantum computing program needs to directly take on these challenges to deliver on the promise of a fully functioning quantum computer in the next 5 to 10 years.³⁴

The future is hybrid

To avoid these pitfalls, a host of solutions have been devised. To deal with the exacting requirements for extreme cooling in quantum computing, new initiatives have spurred the development of room-temperature quantum computers.³⁵ The world's first room-temperature quantum computer was developed in Germany and is housed at a supercomputing facility in Australia. While the synthetic diamond chip of this computer can only handle 5 qubits compared to over 400 qubits in some of the more advanced quantum computers, because it does not require any cooling infrastructure it can work alongside classical computers and can be more easily integrated into existing systems. This approach is cheaper to build, own, and run, thus bringing quantum technology closer to end users.³⁶

In addressing noise, current approaches have focused on modeling the type and source of noise—but considering that this issue also tries to address the impact of environmental conditions on the quantum state of the qubit, a similar hybrid approach should be considered. A hybrid model is one in which the classical computing platform is sitting at one end of the system, and the qubits in the quantum computer at the other. Bridging the two are control processors making hybridization possible, one operating at room temperature to link with the classical computer and one at cryogenic temperatures to monitor the qubits. The two parts of the system divide tasks with the quantum computer handling the hard problems, while the classical systems perform routine tasks.³⁷ Today many of the quantum systems, from lonQ to D-Wave to Rigetti, are hybrid.

As the U.S. government continues to prioritize both environmental sustainability and quantum technology, investing in hybrid quantum computers should become an important part of the agenda.

The Quantum Workforce

Because quantum computing functions on a completely different paradigm from classical computing both for hardware and software, an important challenge is the expertise required to create working products that leverage this innovation. Right now, only a small very highly skilled elite workforce has the knowledge required to work in this field. In 2021 there was only one qualified candidate for every three quantum jobs available,³⁸ and the gap continues to persist.³⁹

This means that only a small elite workforce has the skills to contribute to these developments and fill jobs in this field. To overcome workforce limitations and democratize access to these powerful systems, many suggest investing more in basic STEM knowledge as early as possible,⁴⁰ while another approach has been to develop ready-to-run quantum software that subject matter experts with no quantum experience can use in hybrid classicalquantum computing systems.⁴¹

Overcoming the talent gap

Through the National Quantum Initiative Act of 2018, the U.S. has already allocated funding for the development of a quantum workforce. Among the points of this action plan are objectives such as:

- Encouraging the creation of collaborations between industry and academic institutions
- Using and improving existing programs to increase the quantum workforce
- Encouraging academic institutions to consider quantum science and engineering as a different discipline in need of new teachers, curricula, and initiatives
- Starting quantum science education as early as primary schools
- Targeting the wider public so that quantum science knowledge increases at the level of the whole society⁴²

The great educational requirements for this overhaul of the American workforce explain the high number of quantum-focused institutions recommended by the U.S. government and funded through the NQI.

LOOKING FORWARD

Recommendations for Leveraging Quantum Computing

For the government to fully benefit from the advances of quantum computing, early investment has been crucial as shown by the resources allocated so far. But the roles the government can play in QIS are multifaceted. To make the best of this investment, several roles and policy recommendations stand out alongside existing government policy.

A leader in cybersecurity

In the case of cybersecurity, a two-pronged approach is required. This means not just investment in quantum technology but also in better classical encryption. Right now, hackers routinely exploit vulnerabilities in network encryption and download sensitive data, which could be decrypted later when quantum decryption catches up. With the data already downloaded, accessing this sensitive information will not be hard. Thus, the government needs to switch from being the object of cyberattacks to proactively addressing cybersecurity in both classical and quantum terms. This proposal requires collaboration across a multitude of actors both domestic and international to prevent bad-faith actors from attacking the system—whether hackers or other governments. The U.S. has already hosted an international roundtable in May 2022 with the heads of quantum strategy offices in Australia, Canada, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Japan, the Netherlands, Sweden, Switzerland, and the UK.⁴³ The next step would be to expand this cooperation and create more permanent systems for collaboration.

Supporter of industry initiatives

In the case of quantum sustainability, another two-front approach is recommended. The U.S. government should pursue both increasing efficiency for cooling technology and "noise" reduction in quantum computing, but also developing hybrid quantum computers. This will allow the U.S. to continue housing quantum computers with the largest number of qubits, but also develop smaller hybrid quantum computers for easier integration in the wider economy. Only continued development in both technologies can ensure U.S. "quantum supremacy."

Quantum innovator

Finally, in the field of quantum education and training, the U.S. government can become an innovator by adding to existing educational initiatives and research centers, taking a new hands-on approach to quantum training on the job. As quantum technology becomes more available and more employees use it, the U.S. government should not rely only on students currently in STEM training. This could leave millions of U.S. workers out of the economic benefits of the quantum revolution. The government instead can take the lead by creating pilot programs to train employees in its own ranks. As the nation's largest employer, the government can leverage this position to start creating the quantum workforce of the future from within, and expand the training developed through this educational initiative as widely as possible throughout the U.S. economy.

Current debates about whether AI may lead to eliminating jobs show the importance of dealing with the impact of technological progress as soon as possible. To avoid the economic dislocations and inequalities that may accompany a new technology—whether steam power, AI, or quantum—the government can play an active role not only in mitigating the difficult economic consequences, but in shepherding innovation via policy.

Paula Ganga, PhD, is an Assistant Professor of Political Economy at Duke Kunshan University and a Visiting Fellow at Stanford University. She was a Postdoctoral Fellow at Columbia University's Harriman Institute and the Skalny Center for Polish and Central European Studies at the University of Rochester after completing her doctorate at Georgetown University.

Endnotes

- 1 For a basic introduction to quantum computing see LaPierre, Ray, *Introduction to quantum computing* (Springer Nature, 2021) https://link.springer.com/book/10.1007/978-3-030-69318-3.
- 2 World Economic Forum, State of Quantum Computing: Building a Quantum Economy, September 2022, pp. 5-6, https://www.weforum.org/reports/state-of-quantum-computingbuilding-a-quantum-economy/.
- 3 Campbell, Charlie, "Quantum Computers Could Solve Countless Problems—And Create a Lot of New Ones," *Time*, January 26, 2023, https://time.com/6249784/quantum-comput-ing-revolution/.
- In an example provided by Deodoro et al., "two traditional binary bits are needed to match the power of a single qubit; four bits are required to match two qubits; eight bits are needed to match three qubits; and so on. It would take about 18 quadrillion bits of traditional memory to model a quantum computer with just 54 qubits. A 100-qubit quantum computer would require more bits than there are atoms on our planet. And a 280-qubit computer would require more bits than there are atoms in the known universe." (Deodoro, Jose, Michael Gorbanyov, Majid Malaika and Tahsin Saadi Sedik, "Quantum Computing and the Financial System: Spooky Action at a Distance?" (*IMF Working Papers*, 2021), 6.)
- 5 A polynomial speedup is when a quantum computer can solve a problem in time T, compared to a classical computer which would need the longer time T^2 . In the case of an exponential speedup, the classical computer needs time 2^{T} .
- 6 Deodoro et al., "Quantum," 6.
- 7 The White House, "National Security Memorandum on Promoting United States Leadership in Quantum Computing While Mitigating Risks to Vulnerable Cryptographic Systems," May 4, 2022, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statementsreleases/2022/05/04/national-security-memorandum-on-promoting-united-states-leadership-in-quantum-computing-while-mitigating-risks-to-vulnerable-cryptographic-systems/.
- 8 Kelley, Alexandra, "The White House announced new plans to promote quantum technology research and development while helping U.S. computer networks transition to post-quantum cryptography standards," May 4, 2022, https://www.nextgov.com/ emerging-tech/2022/05/white-house-issues-two-quantum-directives-set-bolster-americaninfrastructure/366483/.
- 9 White House, "National Security Memorandum."
- 10 Gross, Natalie, "Where Is Quantum Technology Going in the Federal Government?," *FedTech Magazine*, June 29, 2022, https://fedtechmagazine.com/article/2022/06/where-quantum-technology-going-federal-government.

- 11 National Science and Technology Council, "National Quantum Initiative. Supplement to the President's FY 2022 Budget," December 2021, https://www.quantum.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/NQI-Annual-Report-FY2022.pdf.
- 12 Villano, Peter, "More Money, More Guidance for Quantum Information Science R&D," Federal Budget IQ, January 27, 2023, https://federalbudgetiq.com/insights/more-money-moreguidance-for-quantum-information-science-rd/.
- 13 U.S. Senate, "Congressional Record. PROCEEDINGS AND DEBATES OF THE 117th CON-GRESS, SECOND SESSION," December 20, 2022, S8553, Vol. 168, No. 198—Book II, p. S8885, https://www.congress.gov/117/crec/2022/12/20/168/198/CREC-2022-12-20pt2-PgS8553-2.pdf.
- 14 U.S. Congress, "DIVISION B—COMMERCE, JUSTICE, SCIENCE, AND RELATED AGEN-CIES APPROPRIATIONS ACT, 2023," p. 11-12, https://www.appropriations.senate.gov/imo/ media/doc/Division%20B%20-%20CJS%20Statement%20FY23.pdf.
- 15 U.S. Congress, "DIVISION C DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE APPROPRIATIONS ACT, 2023," p. 89A, p. 94B, https://www.appropriations.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Division%20 C%20-%20Defense%20Statement%20FY23.pdf.
- 16 Gross, "Where"; Villano, "More."
- 17 White House, "National Security Memorandum."
- 18 Department of Justice (DOJ), "U.S. Department of Justice Disrupts Hive Ransomware Variant," January 26, 2023, https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/us-department-justice-disrupts-hive-ransomware-variant.
- 19 "NIST Announces First Four Quantum-Resistant Cryptographic Algorithms," July 05, 2022, https://www.nist.gov/news-events/news/2022/07/nist-announces-first-four-quantum-resistant-cryptographic-algorithms.
- 20 Pflitsch, Markus, "Quantum Computers Could Make Today's Encryption Defenseless," *Forbes*, May 3, 2023, https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbestechcouncil/2023/05/04/quantum-computers-could-make-todays-encryption-defenseless/?sh=207bd31d8556.
- 21 Sedik, Tahsin Saadi, Majid Malaika, Michael Gorbanyov, and Jose Deodoro, "Quantum Computing's Possibilities and Perils," *International Monetary Fund*, September 2021, https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/fandd/issues/2021/09/quantum-computings-possibilitiesand-perils-deodoro.
- 22 Corbett, Thomas and Peter W. Singer, "China May Have Just Taken the Lead in the Quantum Computing Race," *Defense One*, April 14, 2022, https://www.defenseone. com/ideas/2022/04/china-may-have-just-taken-lead-quantum-computing-race/365707/; Wadhwa, Vivek and Mauritz Kop, "Why Quantum Computing Is Even More Dangerous Than Artificial Intelligence," *Foreign Policy*, August 21, 2022, https://foreignpolicy. com/2022/08/21/quantum-computing-artificial-intelligence-ai-technology-regulation/.
- 23 National Counterintelligence and Security Center, "Protecting Critical and Emerging US Technologies from Foreign Threats," October 2021, https://www.dni.gov/files/NCSC/ documents/SafeguardingOurFuture/FINAL_NCSC_Emerging%20Technologies_Factsheet _ 10 _ 22 _ 2021.pdf.
- 24 Taylor, Richard D., "Quantum artificial intelligence: a "Precautionary" U.S. approach?" Telecommunications Policy 44, no. 6 (2020): 101909.
- 25 Campbell, Charlie, "Quantum Computers Could Solve Countless Problems—And Create a Lot of New Ones," *Time*, January 26, 2023, https://time.com/6249784/quantum-computing-revolution/.
- 26 Cooper, Peter, Philipp Ernst, Dieter Kiewell, and Dickon Pinner, "Quantum computing just might save the planet," *McKinsey Digital*, May 19, 2022, https://www.mckinsey.com/ capabilities/mckinsey-digital/our-insights/quantum-computing-just-might-save-the-planet; Pflitsch, Markus, "Will Quantum Technology Be The Silver Bullet For Climate Change?," *Forbes*, September 2, 2022, https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbestechcouncil/2022/09/02/ will-quantum-technology-be-the-silver-bullet-for-climate-change/?sh=34272e783c1f.

- 27 Wu, Tin Lok, "What is Quantum Computing and How Can it Help Mitigate Climate Change?" Earth.Org, August 22, 2022, https://earth.org/what-is-quantumcomputing/#:~:text=In%20addition%20to%20its%20functions,to%20perform%20the%20 same%20task; Wogan, Tim, "Quantum computers vastly outperform supercomputers when it comes to energy efficiency," *Physics World*, May 01, 2020, https://physicsworld. com/a/quantum-computers-vastly-outperform-supercomputers-when-it-comes-to-energyefficiency/.
- 28 Moss, Sebastian, "Cooling quantum computers," January 27, 2021, https://www.datacenterdynamics.com/en/analysis/cooling-quantum-computers/.
- 29 Lapienyté, Jurgita, "IBM builds super-fridge for quantum computers," Cyber News, September 08, 2022, https://cybernews.com/tech/ibm-builds-super-fridge-for-quantum-computers/.
- 30 Gaussian noise can be compared to white noise coming from the murmuring of a large crowd, whereas non-Gaussian noise features distinctive patterns from a few particularly strong noise sources. See Rob Matheson, "Uncovering the hidden "noise" that can kill qubits," September 16, 2019, https://news.mit.edu/2019/non-gaussian-noise-detect-qubits-0916.
- 31 Sung, Youngkyu, Félix Beaudoin, Leigh M. Norris, Fei Yan, David K. Kim, Jack Y. Qiu, Uwe von Lüpke, Jonilyn L. Yoder, Terry P. Orlando, Simon Gustavsson, Lorenza Viola and William D. Oliver, "Non-Gaussian noise spectroscopy with a superconducting qubit sensor," *Nature Communications* 10, 3715 (2019). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-019-11699-4.
- 32 Katwala, Amit, "Quantum Computing Has a Noise Problem," January 17, 2023, https:// www.wired.com/story/fixing-quantum-computing-noise-algorithmiq/.
- 33 Lami, Ludovico and Mark M. Wilde, "Exact solution for the quantum and private capacities of bosonic dephasing channels," *Nature Photonics*, 2023, DOI: 10.1038/s41566-023-01190-4; *Science Daily*, "How to overcome noise in quantum computations," April 6, 2023, https://www.sciencedaily.com/releases/2023/04/230406113922.htm.
- 34 Kelley, "The White House."
- 35 Skyrme, Tess, "The Status of Room-Temperature Quantum Computers," March 20, 2023, https://www.eetimes.eu/the-status-of-room-temperature-quantum-computers/.
- 36 Flaherty, Nick, "First room-temperature quantum computer in supercomputing centre," June 2, 2022, https://www.eenewseurope.com/en/first-room-temperature-quantum-computerin-supercomputing-centre/; Midgley, Stuart, "The world's first room-temperature quantum computer brings the future a step closer, " March 26, 2021, https://dug.com/the-worldsfirst-room-temperature-quantum-computer-brings-the-future-a-step-closer/.
- 37 Herman, Arthur, "The Quantum Revolution Is Here, Its Name Is Hybrid," April 29, 2022, https://www.forbes.com/sites/arthurherman/2022/04/29/the-quantum-revolution-is-here-itsname-is-hybrid/?sh=29b6c71540fa.
- 38 Masiowski, Mateusz, Niko Mohr, Henning Soller, and Matija Zesko, "Quantum computing funding remains strong, but talent gap raises concern," *McKinsey Digital*, June 15, 2022, https://www.mckinsey.com/capabilities/mckinsey-digital/our-insights/quantum-computingfunding-remains-strong-but-talent-gap-raises-concern#/.
- 39 Mohr, Niko, Kiera Peltz, Rodney Zemmel, and Matija Zesko, "Five lessons from AI on closing quantum's talent gap—before it's too late," *McKinsey Digital*, December 1, 2022, https://www.mckinsey.com/capabilities/mckinsey-digital/our-insights/five-lessons-from-ai-on-closing-quantums-talent-gap-before-its-too-late.
- 40 Peterssen, Guido, "Quantum Technology Impact: The Necessary Workforce for Developing Quantum Software," in QANSWER, 2020, pp. 6-22.
- 41 van Velzen, Julian, "The Future Of Quantum Computing Requires An Emerging Quantum Workforce," *Forbes*, March 1, 2023, https://www.forbes.com/sites/for-bestechcouncil/2023/03/01/the-future-of-quantum-computing-requires-an-emerging-quantum-workforce/?sh=5037145c4239.
- 42 Peterssen, "Quantum," 14.
- 43 *Quantum.gov*, "International Roundtable on Pursuing Quantum Information Together: 2^N vs 2N," May 9, 2022, https://www.quantum.gov/readout-international-roundtable-2n/.